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City of Oakland, Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission 
Minutes from the February 17th, 2022 meeting 
Teleconference 
 
 

Meeting agenda at https://cao-94612.s3.amazonaws.com/documents/February-2022-BPAC-Meeting-
Agenda.pdf.   
 
Meeting called to order at 6:01 pm by BPAC Chair Patricia Schader. 
 
Item 1. Teleconference Protocol/Roll Call/Determination of Quorum/Introductions  
At roll call, quorum was established with nine commissioners present (X). 
  

Commissioners Present 
 Andrew Campbell X 

Alex Frank X 
Grey Gardner X 
Mike Lok X 
Phoenix Mangrum X 
David Ralston X 
Patricia Schader (Chair) X 
Nick Whipps X 
Dianne Yee (Vice Chair) X 

 
Introductions were made.  

• Other attendees: Ben Fields, Danielle Dynes, Jose Fermoso, Hancel Ferreyra, Ann Killebrew, Peter 
Merholz, George Naylor, Robert Prinz, George Spies, Midori Tabata, Patrick Traughber, Jean 
Walshie, Ernesto, Jessica, Joan 

• Staff: Chris Diano, Ofurhe Igbinedion, Si Lau, Julieth Ortiz, Jason Patton, David Pené, Noel Pond-
Danchik, Craig Raphael, Charlie Ream, KTOP 

 
 
Item 2. Open Forum / Public Comment 

• Hancel Ferreyra noted the bike lanes around the Lake Merritt BART Station are often blocked by 
the BART Police. 

• Patrick Traughber is interested in seeing the 2019 Bike Plan completed. While the Plan calls for 
many miles of protected bike lanes to be built, very few miles have been built. This is despite 
OakDOT having paved many miles of streets during the same time period.  

• Ben Fields spoke to Calaveras Ave which functions as a kind of frontage road along I-580 between 
Redwood Heights and Mountain Blvd. There is an issue with illegal parking and abandoned vehicles. 
He would like to see protected bike lanes in this location to dislocate the illegal parking and the 
abandoned vehicles. 

• George Spies echoed Patrick Traughber’s comment regarding the importance of increasing the rate 
at which protected bike lanes are being built. He wants to know when projects will get built, and 
why projects are not getting built more quickly. 

https://cao-94612.s3.amazonaws.com/documents/February-2022-BPAC-Meeting-Agenda.pdf
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• Ernesto addressed Mountain Blvd between Park Blvd and Montclair Village. He is concerned that 
there is not enough space for bicyclists and that drivers go too fast. He suggested removing the on-
street parking to make space for bicyclists. 

• Jessica echoed the comments by Ben Fields regarding Calaveras Ave. 
• Commissioner Campbell passed on a comment from Silvio Carrillo regarding Franklin Elementary 

School and issued under discussion by the Bella Vista Neighborhood Council. A recent paving 
project removed travel lanes and installed bike lanes on both Foothill Blvd and E 15th St between 
Lake Merritt and 14th Ave. This is creating some conflict with pick-up/drop-off at the school. 

• Ernesto commented on his disappointment at the removal of the temporary Slow Streets 
barricades.  

 
 
Item 3. Approval of meeting minutes 
 
Commissioner Whipps noted that he recused himself from the vote on the Slow Streets motion at the January 
20th BPAC meeting and that this addition should be made to the minutes. 
 
 A motion to adopt the Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission meeting minutes from January 

20th, 2022 – with the correction noted above by Commissioner Whipps – was made (Whipps), 
seconded (Mangrum), and approved unanimously. Adopted minutes online at 
www.oaklandbikes.info/BPAC. 

 
 
Item 4. Renewal of Resolution to Continue Teleconference Meetings 
 
The Commission considered renewing a resolution determining that conducting in-person meetings of the 
Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission and its committees would present imminent risks to attendees’ 
health, and electing to continue conducting meetings using teleconferencing in accordance with California 
Government Code Section 54953(e), a provision of Assembly Bill 361 (AB-361). 
 
 The Commission adopted a resolution determining that conducting in-person meetings of the 

Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission and its Committees would present imminent risks to 
attendees’ health, and electing to continue conducting meetings using teleconferencing in 
accordance with California Government Code Section 54953(e), a provision of AB-361. The motion 
was made (Campbell), seconded (Mangrum), and adopted by roll call vote with the following 
Commissioners voting in favor: Campbell, Frank, Gardner, Lok, Mangrum, Ralston, Schader, Whipps, 
and Yee.  

 
The resolution is attached to these meeting minutes. 
 
Speakers other than commissioners: None 
 
 
Item 5. Recent Bicyclist and Pedestrian Fatal Traffic Crashes 
 
Chair Schader led the commission in a discussion of recent fatal and other high-profile traffic crashes in 
Oakland involving bicyclists and pedestrians.  

http://www.oaklandbikes.info/BPAC
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• Around 8pm on Friday, January 21, 2022, a 31-year-old, male pedestrian was struck and killed by a 
driver while crossing Bancroft Ave midblock on the 6100 block of Bancroft Ave. His name was 
Demarco Vierra. 

 
Summary of Discussion: 

• This past Monday a pedestrian walking on I-580 near Park Blvd was struck and killed by two drivers. 
• A bicyclist was recently hit near the intersection of Grand Ave and Harrison St. 
• An individual was hit by a driver at Market St and 21st St. 
• Wayne Marshall Jr. was riding an e-scooter when he was struck by a driver in the 8500 block of 

International Blvd in October 2, 2021. This crash was previously discussed by the BPAC. On 
February 13, 2022, he passed away due to the injuries related to the crash. 

  
Speakers other than commissioners: Robert Prinz 
 
 
Item 6. 14th Street Safety Project 
 
OakDOT Transportation Planner Charlie Ream (cream@oaklandca.gov) presented on the 14th Street Safety 
Project. The project is proceeding toward 100% design in early 2022, with construction potentially 
beginning in early 2023.  This roadway safety project will install protected bike lanes on 14th Street from 
Brush Street to Oak Street, take 14th Street from 4 to 2 vehicle lanes, shorten pedestrian crossings, and 
install new landscaping and sidewalk lighting.  OakDOT is tentatively scheduled to bring the project to the 
City Council’s Public Works Committee on 3/22/22. The presentation was included in the meeting’s agenda 
packet. 
 
Summary of Discussion: 

• With one lane per direction, double parking may be a more significant concern. The project is 
paying close attention to existing loading needs and working to provide designated loading zones. 
In the single lane configuration, there will be more social pressure not to block the through lane. 

• 13th St will be repaved from Franklin St to Oak St and this will include the addition of diagonal 
parking. In developing the design, consider back-in diagonal parking. 

• The project has been evaluating the possibility of adding ramps up onto the sidewalks at the BART 
portals. Current thinking is that it may be more appropriate to have bicyclists use corner curb 
ramps. 

• Consider adding mid-block crosswalks on long blocks to connect the businesses on both sides of the 
street.  

• The project is seeking to improve the existing crosswalks given their presence at each intersecting 
street plus the mid-block crosswalk along Frank Ogawa Plaza where Washington St used to 
intersect 14th St. 

• The conflict between right-turning drivers and through bicyclists is complicated. Consider having a 
merge area in advance of the intersection (i.e., a mixing zone design approach) instead of putting 
the conflict point in the intersection (i.e., a protected intersection design approach). 

• Be sure the project addresses bicycle parking along 14th St. 
• Consider adding posts or bollards on top of the concrete islands to make them more visible. 

Considerations include emergency vehicle access (i.e., authorized vehicles may drive over islands if 
they do not have bollards) and the maintenance needs of vertical elements that may over time get 
bent or knocked down. 
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• Consider takeaways from the 14th St project that could be applied to other projects to get more 
roadway narrowing and more traffic calming elsewhere in Oakland. 

• The project should include “leading pedestrian interval” (LPI) traffic signal timing so pedestrians get 
the walk signal before right-turning drivers get the green. 

• The project was presented at the February 3rd meeting of the BPAC’s Infrastructure Committee and 
this may be the project’s last presentation to the BPAC prior to construction. The project team will 
continue working through the comments received from the Committee and the Commission. 

• Information on the Infrastructure Committee’s discussion of the project plus the project’s 65% 
plans are available in the Committee’s notes available at www.oaklandbpac.org.  

• Oakland’s Bike Plan proposes buffered bike lanes on 13th St. Currently the buffered bike lanes are 
not included in the paving project under development for 13th St. 

  
Speakers other than commissioners: Robert Prinz 
 
 
[Item 9 and Item 8 were heard before Item 7.] 
 
Item 7. Committee Overviews, Report Backs, and New Assignments  
 
Committees of the BPAC provided brief overviews and updates to the Commission. All commissioners had 
the opportunity to volunteer for, switch, or remove themselves from the Commission’s committees and 
liaison positions. A list of active committees is included in the agenda packet and at 
https://www.oaklandca.gov/resources/bicyclist-and-pedestrian-advisory-commission-bpac-committees-
and-liaisons.  
 
Summary of Discussion: 

• Infrastructure Committee: Commissioner Yee explained the committee meets the first Thursday of 
every other month, 3:30-5:30pm. Commissioner Yee co-chairs the committee with Robert Prinz. 

• Legislative Committee: Commissioner Gardner noted the Committee has been meeting on an as-
needed basis and is interested in establishing a regular meeting date. 

• Liaison to Mayor's Commission on Persons with Disabilities: Chair Schader has been following the 
meetings of this Commission. 

• Open Forum Committee: Chair Schader explained that she and Midori Tabata serve on this 
Committee to follow up on Open Forum items brought to the Commission. 

• Bicyclist Pedestrian Police Relations Committee: Commissioner Mangrum noted the Committee 
meets every second Thursday of the month from 6:00-8:00pm. They are working to develop social 
rides with the Oakland Police Department and community-based organizations. They are also 
working to establish an annual conversation with the Police Department, OakDOT, and the 
Department of Race & Equity on the racial profiling of bicyclists and pedestrians in policing. 

• Planning Commission Review Committee: Commissioner Campbell explained the Committee’s 
purpose is to interface with the Planning Department on its work affecting pedestrians and 
bicyclists. The Committee was most active in 2019 and the Commission could consider disbanding 
this Committee. 

• Commissioner Whipps would like to join the Legislative Committee. Commissioner Whipps will 
speak with Commissioner Campbell regarding the future of the Planning Commission Review 
Committee. 

• Commissioner Frank would like to join the Legislative Committee and the Bicyclist Pedestrian Police 
Relations Committee. 

http://www.oaklandbpac.org/
https://www.oaklandca.gov/resources/bicyclist-and-pedestrian-advisory-commission-bpac-committees-and-liaisons
https://www.oaklandca.gov/resources/bicyclist-and-pedestrian-advisory-commission-bpac-committees-and-liaisons


City of Oakland, Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission 
Minutes from February 17th, 2022 meeting 

pg 5 of 7 

• Commissioners are welcome to contact the Commission’s staff with additional Committee changes. 
• Members of the public are welcome and encouraged to participate as members of the BPAC’s 

committees. 
  
Speakers other than commissioners: None 
 
 
Item 8. Transportation Development Act (TDA) Article 3 Grant Application 
 
[Item 8 was heard after Item 9 and before Item 7.] 
 
 A motion to extend the meeting to 8:45pm (by 15 minutes) was made (Schader), seconded 

(Whipps), and approved unanimously. 
 
Julieth Ortiz (jortiz@oaklandca.gov), DOT Transportation Planner, presented an overview of existing 
Transportation Development Act (TDA) Article 3 projects and a draft project list for fiscal year 2022-23. This 
year’s recommendation is to use funding for existing programs/projects, including the bicycle parking 
program, bike signage and the stairs and path program. They are seeking BPAC approval for this TDA cycle. 
Allocations for this fiscal year have not been received yet. The presentation is attached to these minutes. 
 
 A motion to extend the meeting to 9:00pm (by 15 minutes) was made (Mangrum), seconded 

(Gardner), and approved unanimously. 
 
Summary of Discussion: 

• If the Metropolitan Transportation Commission (MTA) considers expanding the scope of TDA 
eligible projects, OakDOT should advocate for a broader range of safety improvements, as well as 
neighborhood stewardship of improvements. 

• For the bicycle guide sign program, prioritize signage in Deep East Oakland. 
• Consider a funding allocation to retrofit recently paved neighborhood bike routes to bring them up 

to the guidelines in the recently adopted Neighborhood Bike Route Implementation Guide. 
• Consider a funding allocation for rapid response projects addressing the locations of fatal and 

severe traffic crashes involving bicyclists and pedestrians.  
 
Speakers other than commissioners: Robert Prinz 
 
 
Item 9. Active Transportation Program (ATP) Cycle 6 Grant Application 
 
[Item 9 was heard before Item 7 and Item 8.] 
 
Julieth Ortiz (jortiz@oaklandca.gov), DOT Transportation Planner, presented on the proposed 
transportation projects for the Active Transportation Program (ATP) Cycle 6 and provided an update on the 
status of projects from previous ATP awards. ATP is a biannual competitive funding opportunity for projects 
that encourage increased bicycling and walking. The ATP is a state-administered program that distributes 
both state and federal funds. Applications for this year are due in June. The projects currently under 
consideration are: 

1) Bancroft Ave Greenway, Design (previously submitted, ATP Cycle 5) 
2) 73rd Ave - Active Connections to Transit, Construction  

mailto:jortiz@oaklandca.gov
mailto:jortiz@oaklandca.gov
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3) Coliseum Bay Trail Connector (66th Ave), Design & Construction (previously submitted, ATP 
Cycle 4) 

4) LAMMPS Phase 2, Design & Construction  
5) 27th Street Complete Streets, Construction 
6) Market Street Pedestrian Improvements 

The presentation is attached to these minutes. 
 
 A motion to extend the meeting by 30 minutes (to 8:30pm) was made (Schader), seconded 

(Whipps), and approved unanimously. 
 
Summary of Discussion: 

• For the Bancroft Ave project, the path in the median would be a multi-use path for pedestrians and 
bicyclists. 

• The Commission is very interested in improving connections from East Oakland to the waterfront. 
Currently the Coliseum BART to Bay Trail Connector project is not as ready for a grant application as 
OakDOT would like it to be. A consultant is being brought on board to develop the proposed project 
more fully. This more fully developed project may be ready later in 2022 for MTC’s One Bay Area 
Grants (OBAG). 

• Regarding the Bancroft Ave project, at one time there was a homeless encampment in the Bancroft 
Ave median. Maintenance remains a challenge for the City of Oakland with current resources. 

• For Bancroft Ave, consider moving all of the vehicular traffic to one side of the street and make a 
combined green space out of the other side of the street plus the median. 

• The Coliseum BART to Bay Trail Connector project has been around for a very long time. It is 
disappointing that it hasn’t received more attention while other projects, including the RAISE grant, 
more recently have been initiated and advanced. While additional improvements are important for 
Market St, for example, the Coliseum BART to Bay Trail Connector project is a higher priority. 

• ATP has a four-year timeframe for delivery which makes project readiness and staff capacity key 
considerations in selecting which projects to submit for funding. 

• Put more effort into 66th Ave and connecting Deep East Oakland to the Martin Luther King Jr 
Shoreline. 

  
Speakers other than commissioners: Robert Prinz, Ernesto 
 
 
Item 10. Three-month look-ahead, suggestions for meeting topics, announcements 

The three-month look-ahead was included in the agenda packet. 
 
Suggestions for meeting topics 

• OUSD school closures and safe access to the schools that will be welcoming the students from the 
schools that are closing (Commissioner Campbell) 

• Accommodating pedestrians and bicyclists in construction zones – which could be discussed at the 
Legislative Committee (Commissioner Frank) 

• Grand Ave Mobility Plan – the draft plan just released (Vice Chair Yee) 
 
Announcements  

• Commissioner Ralston noted that the BPAC received a letter from OakDOT Director Ryan Russo 
responding to the motion BPAC passed at its January 2022 meeting urging OakDOT to continue the 
Slow Streets – Essential Place Program and undertake additional community outreach in 
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determining the program’s future. The Commission should consider two suggestions in Director 
Russo’s letter: that the Infrastructure Committee and the Legislative Committee work 
collaboratively with OakDOT staff in developing next steps for Slow Streets. 

 
 
Meeting adjourned at 9:02 pm. 
 
 
Attachments 

• Resolution to Continue Teleconference Meetings 
• Active Transportation Program (ATP) Cycle 6 Grant Application – Presentation 
• Transportation Development Act (TDA) Article 3 Grant Application - Presentation 

 
 
Minutes recorded by Jason Patton, Bicycle & Pedestrian Program Supervisor, emailed to meeting attendees 
for review on Friday, February 18, 2022 with comments requested by 5pm, Friday, March 4, 2022 to 
NPond-Danchik@oaklandca.gov. Revised minutes will be attached to the March 2022 meeting agenda and 
considered for adoption at that meeting. 

mailto:NPond-Danchik@oaklandca.gov


 
OAKLAND BICYCLIST & PEDESTRIAN 

ADVISORY COMMISSION 
 

Meeting of February 17, 2021, Item #4 
 

 
 
ADOPT A RESOLUTION DETERMINING THAT CONDUCTING IN-
PERSON MEETINGS OF THE BICYCLIST & PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY 
COMMISSION AND ITS COMMITTEES WOULD PRESENT IMMINENT 
RISKS TO ATTENDEES’ HEALTH, AND ELECTING TO CONTINUE 
CONDUCTING MEETINGS USING TELECONFERENCING IN 
ACCORDANCE WITH CALIFORNIA GOVERNMENT CODE SECTION 
54953(e), A PROVISION OF AB-361. 

  
WHEREAS, on March 4, 2020, Governor Gavin Newsom declared a state of emergency 

related to COVID-19, pursuant to Government Code Section 8625, and such declaration has not 
been lifted or rescinded. See  https://www.gov.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/3.4.20-
Coronavirus-SOE-Proclamation.pdf; and  
 

WHEREAS, on March 9, 2020, the City Administrator in their capacity as the Director of 
the Emergency Operations Center (EOC), issued a proclamation of local emergency due to the spread 
of COVID-19 in Oakland, and on March 12, 2020, the City Council passed Resolution No. 88075 
C.M.S. ratifying the proclamation of local emergency pursuant to Oakland Municipal Code (O.M.C.) 
section 8.50.050(C); and  

 
WHEREAS, City Council Resolution No. 88075 remains in full force and effect to date; and  
 
WHEREAS, the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) recommends physical distancing of 

at least six (6) feet whenever possible, avoiding crowds, and avoiding spaces that do not offer 
fresh air from the outdoors, particularly for people who are not fully vaccinated or who are at 
higher risk of getting very sick from COVID-19. See  https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-
ncov/prevent-getting-sick/prevention.html; and 

 
WHEREAS, the CDC recommends that people who live with unvaccinated people avoid 

activities that make physical distancing hard. See https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-
ncov/your-health/about-covid-19/caring-for-children/families.html; and 
 

WHEREAS, the CDC recommends that older adults limit in-person interactions as much 
as possible, particularly when indoors. See https://www.cdc.gov/aging/covid19/covid19-older-
adults.html; and 

 

https://www.gov.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/3.4.20-Coronavirus-SOE-Proclamation.pdf
https://www.gov.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/3.4.20-Coronavirus-SOE-Proclamation.pdf
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/prevention.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/prevention.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/your-health/about-covid-19/caring-for-children/families.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/your-health/about-covid-19/caring-for-children/families.html
https://www.cdc.gov/aging/covid19/covid19-older-adults.html
https://www.cdc.gov/aging/covid19/covid19-older-adults.html


WHEREAS, the CDC, the California Department of Public Health, and the Alameda 
County Public Health Department all recommend that people experiencing COVID-19 
symptoms stay home. See  https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/if-you-are-sick/steps-
when-sick.html; and 
 

WHEREAS, persons without symptoms may be able to spread the COVID-19 virus. See  
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/prevention.html; and 

 
WHEREAS, fully vaccinated persons who become infected with the COVID-19 Delta 

variant can spread the virus to others. See https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-
ncov/vaccines/fully-vaccinated.html; and 

 
WHEREAS, the City’s public-meeting facilities are indoor facilities that do not ensure 

circulation of fresh / outdoor air, particularly during periods of cold and/or rainy weather, and 
were not designed to ensure that attendees can remain six (6) feet apart; and 
 

WHEREAS, holding in-person meetings would encourage community members to come 
to City facilities to participate in local government, and some of them would be at high risk of 
getting very sick from COVID-19 and/or would live with someone who is at high risk; and 

 
WHEREAS, in-person meetings would tempt community members who are experiencing 

COVID-19 symptoms to leave their homes in order to come to City facilities and participate in 
local government; and 

 
WHEREAS, attendees would use ride-share services and/or public transit to travel to in-

person meetings, thereby putting them in close and prolonged contact with additional people 
outside of their households; and 

 
WHEREAS, on October 21, 2021 the Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission 

adopted a resolution determining that conducting in-person meetings would present imminent risks 
to attendees’ health, and electing to continue conducting meetings using teleconferencing in 
accordance with California Government Code Section 54953(e), a provision of AB-361; now 
therefore be it:  

 
RESOLVED: that the Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission finds and determines 

that the foregoing recitals are true and correct and hereby adopts and incorporates them into this 
resolution; and be it 

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: that, based on these determinations and consistent with federal, 

state and local health guidance, the Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission renews its 
determination that conducting in-person meetings would pose imminent risks to the health of 
attendees; and be it 

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: that the Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission firmly 

believes that the community’s health and safety and the community’s right to participate in local 
government, are both critically important, and is committed to balancing the two by continuing to 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/if-you-are-sick/steps-when-sick.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/if-you-are-sick/steps-when-sick.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/prevention.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/fully-vaccinated.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/fully-vaccinated.html


use teleconferencing to conduct public meetings, in accordance with California Government Code 
Section 54953(e), a provision of AB-361; and be it  

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: that the Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission will 

renew these (or similar) findings at least every thirty (30) days in accordance with California 
Government Code section 54953(e) until the state of emergency related to COVID-19 has been 
lifted, or the Bicyclist & Pedestrian Advisory Commission finds that in-person meetings no longer 
pose imminent risks to the health of attendees, whichever occurs first. 
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